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General Information:

The Honors Board is responsible for the approval, oversight and evaluation of the Honors Program. HBC held its first organizational meeting on September 12, 2008 and will have met 16 times during the academic year. This report lists the activities of HBC from September 12, 2008 to April 24, 2009

Membership:

Faculty
:
  
Teresa Delpier (Nursing) 

Mark Jacobs (Physics)

  
Nell Kupper (Modern Languages and Literatures)


Frankie McCormick (Chemistry)

Kevin McDonough (Library)

Jane Milkie (Art and Design)


Deanna Pozega (Engineering Technology) –Resigned January. 2009
  
Gary Stark (Business)


Carl Wozniak (Education)
Students:
  
Rachel Hovel (upper division representative) Fall 2008
  
Hunter Harig (lower division representative) Fall 2008

Josh Corbat (upper division representative) Winter 2009
  
Megan Munyan (lower division representative) Winter 2009
Administrators: 
Terrance Seethoff (Dean, College of Arts and Sciences)




Dale Kapla (Department Head, Criminal Justice) 

Interim Director:
Michael Broadway (Associate Dean, College of Arts and Sciences) 

Report Submitted to the Senate Executive Committee:

· Amendment to the Operating Procedures, approved through Academic Senate 

· March 10, 2009.  Abolishment of the formal office of “secretary” of the Honors Board to reflect actual and historical practice. (report was carryover work from last year)
Fall Semester Priority :

The Honors Board selected Curricular and Program Revision as its first mandate based off of the 36-page Task Force Report completed in March 21 2008. Fall meetings in 2008 were devoted to curricular discussion that involved:

1. Modifying the front loading of the first four HON courses in the first year to two in the first year and two in the second year

2. Adding a 300 level course

3. Keeping the honorized courses, H-Contract Courses

4. Keeping the capstone course, (Honors Thesis/Creative Activity)

5. Removing the language requirement (thorough discussion)

6. Keeping the math requirement

Flexibility was a goal so that student enrollment and retention in the program would increase.

Honors Program Curriculum and Requirements:

In Approval Proccess:

· CUP Proposal Submitted on February 13, 2009
· Spreading the current requirement of 4 honors classes (HON101, HON102, HON111, HON112) in the first year over two years.

· Renumbering HON102 to HON202 and HON112 to HON212 to reflect the fact they are second year classes.

· Renumbering HON211 and HON212 to reflect the fact that will now become third year classes.

· Create a new course HON300 that will meet the world cultures requirement.

· Create an honors thesis/creative activity to replace the existing ambiguous “capstone experience.” 

· Eliminate the foreign language requirement.

Operation of the Program:

Honors Program Statistics

· Incoming Freshmen, Fall 2009
46 students were admitted to the honors program. 38 of the students who were admitted completed the honors course in the fall semester. 9 students were admitted but withdrew their application to NMU. 5 students had incomplete applications.

· Total Honors Program Enrollment
146 students in the honors program (this number would include students who

requested to drop honors this academic year or graduated in fall semester).

· Graduates for Fall 2008, Winter 2009 and Summer 2009
8 Full Honors (students); no Upper Division Honors (student), 10 Lower Division Honors (students); and 5 both Upper and Lower Division Honors (students).
· Interim Procedure for Staffing Honors Program Courses
Winter 2009 and fall 2009 courses were staffed using an interim process:  
· A subcommittee of the Honors Board ranked anonymous syllabi submitted by interested faculty.

· Courses were staffed by the program director based on the HB rankings:

· Winter 2009: Instructors are as follows:  James Highland and William Blewett, HON 102; Harry Whitaker, HON 102; Nell Kupper, HON 111; Steven Leuthold, HON 112; Michael Broadway, HON 211.

· Fall 2009: Honors 101 will be team taught by James Highland (Philosophy) and Bill Blewett.  The second section of Honors 101 will be taught by Keith Kendall (History).  Two sections of Honors 111 will be offered, with Nell Kupper (Modern Languages) teaching one section, and the other section will be taught by Russ Prather (English)

· Honors Program Banquet, April 9, 2009, has changed format to an Honors Program Luncheon, student award presentation, 30 attended the luncheon. 
· Advising Honors Program Students

There were no mass-advising sessions this year. Dr. Broadway met with students one-on-one for advising.

· Honors Program Budget for 2008-2009

· Mary L. Campbell Scholarship awards for 2009
Twenty scholarships of $1,000 will be awarded for the 2008-2009 academic year.  Based on preliminary responses regarding the financial needs and academic progress of current Campbell scholars, these need-based scholarships will be awarded to a yet to be determined amount of incoming first year students. 

· Membership dues: Upper Midwest Honors Council (UMHC), National Collegiate Honors Council (NCHC). 
· Honors Program support for student field experiences and conference travel: 
•
A group of first year students traveled to Milwaukee to tour Ten Chimneys and attend the Milwaukee Symphony.

•
Four students attended the NCHC Conference in October and posted their experiences on the Honors Program website.

•
HON111 students attended the Art Hunt in October and had refreshments.

HON211 students attended an optional field experience, five students traveled to Detroit in March 2009.

•
Two students presented papers at the Upper Midwest Honors Conference in Marshall Minnesota in April 2009.


•   Honors Program support:
Dr. Koch purchased 30 tickets for honors students to attend the Les Yeux Noirs International Performing Arts Series concert on January 20, 2009.

· Selection of the outstanding graduate from the Honors Program
Rachel Hovel graduating with Full Honors, served on honors board committee three semesters.

· Honors Student Organization (HSO) Activities 
· HSO/Mentoring Program Welcome Picnic at Presque Isle, August 29, 2008

· HSO Fall Ball social was held on November 7, 2008, 40 attended. 
HSO Student Dance was held on March 28, 2009.
· Honors Student Organization (HSO) Activities 
· Honors Students and Platform Personality Series presentation: “The Girl In The Photo,” Phan Thị Kim Phúc, a Vietnamese-Canadian, spoke to 380 students at NMU on April 1, 2009.

· Fundraising during the Fall acquired $700 from bagging groceries at Econo Foods.  The HSO also sold “I Love Marquette” t-shirts as an additional fundraiser.
· Selection of the Leadership Award, made by the Honors Student Organization, and approved by the Honors Advisory Board
Stephanie Johnson, has been a student since fall, 2006.

· Chair for 2009-2010
Yet to be determined

Other Work

· Promotion of the Honors Program (on and off campus)

• During the summer of 2008 the Interim Director, Dr. Broadway met with admissions staff to increase their awareness of the Honors Program. Also, during the summer of 2008 the web site promoting the Honors Program was updated and a power point about the program was created.

• Admissions staff was alerted to concern over enrollment in March 2009. They met to discuss avenues to promote the Honors Program. Their discussions along with information from the Task Force Report of March 2008 were taken into consideration and included in discussions with the Marketing and Communications office.

• In April 2009 members of the committee met with the Marketing and Communications office, a marketing plan will be generated before the end of the winter 2009 semester.

Note: Honors student Lindsay Hagner attended the meeting and will be working on this initiative as her capstone experience, she is a marketing major.

• Under discussion: based off of the Task Force report of March 2008 discussion has ensued to promote the Honors Program by providing incentives for students to enroll in the program. 

Ongoing Discussion found the highest priority for incentives to enroll in the honors program to be early registration for courses and scholarship awards. 


*Early Registration


*Scholarship Awards


• Free Parking


• More Field Trips


• Mentorship Space


• Event Passes

• Honors students will make a presentation to the Northern Michigan University Foundation Board of Trustees on Friday April 17, 2009.

· Honors Space

The Interim Honors Program Director, along with the Honors Board and Honors Student Organization are actively pursuing an honors mentorship space on campus. The intended use would be a space close to honors classes, near the academic mall area where all honors students could meet in between courses primarily to study. Upper level students could mentor lower level students with regard to scholarship as well as other honors student concerns. Location, size, security and access hours are important components of this space.
· Honors Faculty

An important factor in the quality of the honors program is the evaluation of honors courses and honors faculty. Since the contract does not allow evaluation of teaching outside a department- the Honors program is not a department, it is restricted from evaluating faculty teaching. Presently a blind evaluation system is used to evaluate syllabi each semester in preparation of the course offerings for the subsequent term. The syllabi are submitted to the Honors Program Director, and then are reviewed by a subcommittee of the honors board, following guidelines that define what is an honors course. The syllabi are ranked by the subcommittee who reports back to the program director who then determines who will teach. University department heads are notified so as to determine course loads. This system has been in place for 18 months and awaits a new model yet to be determined as a contractual structure. A memorandum was sent in April 2009 to the AAUP contract negotiation team requesting inclusion in this-years pending negotiation. Faculty subcommittees ranked syllabi for winter 2009 and fall 2009. 
AQIP
· Outcomes and Assessment Plan for the Honors Program (AQIP)

The following areas were targeted for improvement: mission statement, the honors contract process, student retention in the program, and tracking students in the program. Required documents were submitted to prepare for the AQIP Quality Checkup Visit March 25-27 2009.

Completed by May 2008 

•Developed the document entitled “Contract Course Guidelines” to assist both faculty and students in the proposal of honors contract courses
•Tracking: All students in the program will now be tracked through their registration in a non-credit course.

Completed by January 2009 
•Housing: in the 2009-10 academic year, honors students can request either (or both) Breakwater in Payne or American Graffiti in Van Antwerp. Housing will do their best to honor students’ request regarding honors housing.
In Progress

•Student Retention: in progress, a CUP proposal submitted for curricular and program modification (under consideration, Winter 2009) based off of internal and external review of the program. In discussion presently: mentorship space, enrollment incentives, honors faculty. 
Future Work for HBC:

· Continued Discussion of—and reflection upon—the Task Force and Consultant’s Reports 

· Continued implementation of recommendations which result from the review of the Honors Program

· Participation in the search for the new, permanent Honors Program Director

· Criteria for Honors Faculty are under consideration.  The process for the selection and evaluation of instructors for Honors courses are also under consideration.

· Differentiating the duties of the Honors Board and Honors Program Director

· Development of an Honors Program Policies Manual

· Revise the Mission Statement

· Retention Efforts:  Development of Exit and Entrance Interviews

· Develop transfer-friendly policy for potential transfer students

· Student Travel Policy

In conclusion, I would like to thank the members of the Honors Board, the Honors Program secretary, Georgia Tillotson, the Honors Program Interim-Director, Dr. Michael Broadway, and the former Chair Dr. Frankie McCormick, for their dedication and hard work this academic year.

Respectfully submitted,

Jane Milkie
Chair, Honors Board Committee

